THE HOPKINS IIL TRAVIOLET TELESCOPE HANDROOK

Version 1.1

October 1993

Prepared by: Samuel T. Durrance, Gerard A. Kriss, and William P. Blair

> Arthur F. Davidsen Principal Investigator

Center for Atrophysical Sciences The Johns Honkins University

PREFACE

NOTE: Parts of this handbook may no longer apply to the data in MAST, because they are in a different format and processed with an undated pipeline. This document is maintained primarily for information about the mission and hardware. Users are encouraged to read the paper by Dixon et al. *PASP*, 2013 for updatedinformation on the calibration and processing of the data now available on MAST.

The HUT Instrument Handbook is intended to serve a variety of functions, from aiding guest investigators in writing proposals to serving as a general reference for successful quest investigators, new team members, and the flight crew. As a result, different readers will want to concentrate on specific sections to accomplish their primary objectives. This handbook will be undated in future revisions to reflect new calibration data and actual flight performance for HUT on Astro-2.

The introduction gives a succinct description of HUT and its canabilities that will be of use to all readers. For those planning to write observing proposals, The introduction and section 5, descripting feasibility estimates, will prove most useful. The article "The Hopkins Ultraviolet Telescope: Performance and Calibration during the Astro-1 Mission" by Davidsen et al. (ApJ, 392, 264-271, 1992 June 10) is also recommended reading. Proposers who push the canabilities of the telescone at either the faint end or the bright end should consult section 4 on calibration to min a better sense of what is possible and capabilities of the electropy in control with origin the origin that mount section with constraints of gain a sector sect HUT Guest Investigator support contact at Johns Honkins University (phone: 410/516-8447; email: wpb@pha.ihu.edu), for more detailed explanations.

Successful guest investigators, new team members, and the flight crew are urged to read the whole handbook for a comprehensive view of HUT and its operation both in orbit and on the ground. For users who will be directly associated with HUT operations, sections 2 and 3 describing the hardware and its operation will be most valuable. For team members participating in science planning, section 3 on operations, and section 6 on mission planning no operation where the best background. For users of HUT data, either from Astro-1 or Astro-2, section 4 on calibration and section 5 on making observational feasibility estimates contain the most pertinent information. The handbook will probably not answer all questions that a user might have, but will refer the reader to the appropriate reference document for the pertinent details.

Reprints of articles based on HUT Astro-1 data which were accepted for publication before the end of 1992 have been collected in a book, Scientific Results from the Hopkins Ultraviolet Telescope (ed. A. F. Davidsen), which is available on request. (Call Sharon K. Busching at 410-516-5367, or send electronic mail to skb@nha.ihu.edu).

- .
- Acc
- OPERATIONS

 - Targ -ith the I

- Sensor Substitution
 <u>POCC Operations</u>
 <u>POCC Capabilities</u>
 POCC Positions and Schedule

- EOCC Positions and Scholale
 CHIRATION
 Wreelength Collibration and Image Motion Corrections
 Date Presistance
 Data Time
 Date Count
 Scand-motel Light
 Cander Light
 Date Collibration
 D
- Elin Calibration
 Photometric Corrections for Image Motion
 Missing II. An ANNA Constraint Strategy Motion
 Missing II. An ANNA Constraint Constraints
 Stratight Conservation Planning
 Constraints Planning
 Constraints
 Constraints Planning
 Constraints
 Constraints

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Contents

Next Up Previous Next: List of Figures Up: No Title Previous: No Title

Contents

- Co
- List of Figures
 List of Tables
 INTRODUCTION
 HARDWARE

 - 0
 - ۰
 - ÷
 - Aperture Wheel Assembly
 - Diffraction Grating
 - Call -
 - 3

 - TV Ca
- Detector
 <u>Acquisitie</u>
 OPERATIONS
- Overview
 HUT Oper

 - <u>IT-Operations</u> <u>The Command Interface</u> <u>Downlink Data Formats</u> <u>DEP Operational Modes</u>
 - DEP Operational around
 Target Acquisition and Pointing Control
 Automated Acquisitions with the IPS
 - <u>Automated Acqui</u>
 Manual Target A

 - Manual Pointi
 - Lock on Target
 - Sensor Subs
 POCC Operations
- PXX: Operations
 POCC Capabilities
 POCC Positions and Schedule
 CALIBRATION
 Wavelength Calibration and Image Motion Corrections
 - Pulse Persistence
 Dead Time

 - Dark Count
 - Scattered Light
 - Second-order Light
 - Flat Fields
 - · Flux Cali
- Photometric Corrections for Image Motion
 OBSERVATION FEASIBILITY ESTIMATES
- MISSION PLANNING
 - - Selecting Targets for a Given Lau
 Detailed Observation Planning
 Sequence Database Files

 - Subspaces Communic clies
 Coordinates and Roll Angles
 Selecting HUT Guide Stars
 Count Rates and Door States

Next Up Previous Contents Next: List of Tables Up: No Title Previous: Contents

List of Figures

- The Astro Observatory mounted in the shuttle.
 Line drawing of HUT instrument
 Location of the hardware used to attach telescopes to IPS
 The principal elements contained within the ECC.
 The HUT prinary mirror
 The HUT prinary mirror

- The HUT remove minute
 The HUT remove minute
 The HUT representative system
 Instantial of about Abole as may directive
 Instantial of about Abole as may directive
 The HUT About 1 about 100 about 100 about 100
 The HuT About 1 about 100 about 100
 The HuT About 1 about 100 about 100
 The HuT About 1 about 100
 Thut 100
 The HuT About 1 about 100
 The HuT Astro-2

Next Up Previous Contents Next: INTRODUCTION Up: No Title Previous: List of Figures

List of Tables

- HUT Instrument Design Characteristics for Astro-2 Spectrometer Aperture Wheel Positions HUT HM Data Formats HUT Locate Modes HUT NOCC Positions HUT Science Aperture Expected Properties for Astr

 - mons reture Expected Properties for Astro-2.

Next Up Previous Contents
Next: HARDWARE Up: No Title Previous: List of Tables

INTRODUCTION

The Hopkins Ultraviolet Telescope (HUT) is one of there major instruments that comprise the Aron Observatory. It meants on the Speechlo Instrument, Ponting System (U) along with the Ultraviolet Imaging Telescope (UIT) and the Witcomini Ultraviolet Principe Telescope (UT) and the Witcomini Ultraviolet Principe (Telescope (UT) and the Witcomini Ultraviolet Principe (Telescope (UT) and the Witcomini Ultraviolet Principe (Telescope (Telescope (UT) and the Witcomini Ultraviolet Principe (Telescope (T



Figure 1-1: The Astro Observatory mounted in the Shuttle as it will be configured for Auto-2.

Table 1-1: HUT Instrument Design Ch	aracteristics for Astro-2		
Telescope			
Prime Focus Paraboloid			
Aperture	90 cm		
Collecting Area	5120 cm ³		
Focal Ratio	f/2		
Plate Scale	115" mm ⁻¹		
	8.7 μm (") ⁻¹		
Mirror Coating	Silicon Carbide		
Spectrograph			
Concave Grating, Rowland Circle Design			
Grating Dismeter	200 mm		
Radius of Currenture	400 mm		
Carrow Density	600 lines		
Casting	Silicon Conhido		
Coaning	Suicon Carbine		
Dispersion	41.5 A mm -		
Wavelength Coverage	ar , 1 and 1		
-First Urder	814-1876 A		
-Second Order	407-938 A		
Detector			
Microchannel Plate Intensified Linear			
Photodiode Array (Pulse-Counting)			
Photocathode	Cesium Iodide		
Active Length	25 mm		
Diode Size	$25 \ \mu m \times 2.5 \ mm$		
	$(\sim 1 \text{ Å diode}^{-1})$		
Number of Diodes	1024		
Spectrograph Resolution	75 um		
-First Order	~ 3 Å		
-Second Order	~ 15 Å		
Time Resolution	1 ms in high time mode		
The Resolution	2 s in histogram mode		
Absolute Timing	3 ms		
Maximum Event Rate (noint source)	•		
-Across Array	5000 cts s ⁻¹		
-Emission Lines	20 rts Å-1 s-1		
Deals Count Bata	0.001 3-11		
Dark Could Rate	0.001 CIS M 2 8 2		

The HUT is an instrument designed for moderate-resolution (R = 300) spectrophotometry of faint astronomical objects (m_v $\lesssim 6$) at far- and extreme-

ultravide sevel engines (41:51860, A) with special emphasis on the region between 1 yunnar (0.126), h and h E_1 yunna limit (91:2), h) is principal elements are a 90 on 72 pince from fessors decough a multi-indexe constant seven (0.126), h and h E_1 yunna limit (91:2), h) is principal elements are a 90 on 72 pince from fessors decough a seven service (0.126) for instrument control and data handling, including video processing, as well as a spectrument encoucies (0.176 hand mices) with the detector. Spectra microscole 10:206 handlines is a splic-contexplication and h with h and the excitones of the h and the principal element is 1.26 are concept and h and h microscing h and h shows in the h of the contexplication 1.2 are concept and h and h microscing h micros

Figure 1-2: Drawing of the Hopkins Ultraviolet Telescope (plan view). Overall dimensions are 3.8m × 1.1m (diameter). Many of the principal components are labeled. Power supplies, computers, etc. are located in a separate electronics module, not shown.



The HUT instructure to the Shands drough the Spacebab resisters. The a sociates, which include computers, tage drives, and other detormits components resold for recystimum court and data in landing is montred on two public and misk at personaler domainse called beighs. The Arto telescopes are monted on a curciform structure which is stratedue to the plantament Ponting System (PS). The BY provides a adult pointing plantament for the downtrawy, it is used on acquire and track targeting of interst. The Populate Speciation (SV) were using fulfisht mapel by the HUT 2004; plantament of the downtrawy, it is used to acquire and track targeting. Speciatiol (BA) were using the strate that are marked in the video image the Shand (PV) system. Using this image, a detailed finding downt, and the expected locations of up to the ground and displayed on the Pedearter by the HUT 2004; plantament and the strate strategies are also image and the strate point and and adjusce of the Pedearter Dependent to the HUT 2004; plantament and the strategies are also image at the strate in the product and adjusce of the Pedearter Dependent normally control HUT from the Shandt at thigh dock, but the experimenters in the POCC can also change instrument parameters and modify observing sequences by quilling commands.

The instrument consists of two packages: the telescope module (TM), which contains the optics, spectrometer, and detector system within an observing metal control caniser (ECC), and the electronics module (EM), which contains the two experiment processors (the DEP and the SP) and other electronics motions. The location of the hardware on the cruciform structure which is used to stark the instruments to the PFS is shown in Figure 1.3. A more detailed description of the hardware, is operation, and calibration whose.



Next Up Previous Contents Next: HARDWARE Up: No Title Previous: List of Tables

6/23/1999

Figure 1-3: (a) The telescope module (TM) mounted on the cruciform;

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Primary Mirror Up: No Title Previous: INTRODUCTION

HARDWARE

The HUT elsescope models is attached to the Attors encodem by means of kinematic mounts that are configured to maintain co-alignment with the other Attors instruments. The AUU elsevoirse models is located on the impraction and inter system (BUS) to provide efficient refriction of hear generated by the elsevoirse components. The IRS is also mounted on the excitedion structure with the other instruments. The HUT optics, spectrometer, and detects are all contained in a structure that consists of an environmental control mounter (CCL) as alter does a conselby, and a forward BME section as shown in Figure 2.1. The forward buffle section, located at the front of the LCC, as as a light solar does provide for protection against constructions and excessive fight levels and can allow for the observation of legislavators by restricting the optimary. The LCC printary minute and mirror cell, the meeting cylinder and speler arms, the spectrometer, the director, the dimensional buffle section and structure and mirror cell, the meeting cylinder and speler arms, the spectrometer, the director, and the acquisition TV camera. They are shown in *Figure 2.3* and are described below.



Figure 2-2: The principal elements contained within the ECC are the primary mirror and mirror cell, the metering cylinder and spider arms, the spectrometer, the detector, and the acquisition TV camera.



- Pri Me
- ÷
- - .
- Detector Acquisiti
- TVG

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Primary Mirror Up: No Title Previous: INTRODUCTION

Primary Mirror

For the Astro-1 flight, the primary mirror was made of Zerodur, which has a very low thermal expansion coefficient ($\alpha = 0.7 \times 10^{-7}$ ° C⁻¹). It is a

90 cm //2 parabola that has been lightweighted by grinding material off the back. A cross section of the mirror is shown in Figure 2-3. The mirror was

primary mirror cell by a clumping structure as shown in Figures 2.2 and 2.3. The mirror clamp is then attached to the mirror cell by three linear actuators (called the focus mechanisms) that can be used to focus and align the HUT optics. The mirror cell, the mirror clamp, and the focus mechanisms are all made of INVAR which also has a low thermal expansion coefficient ($\eta = \chi \times 10^{-1} \text{ o}^{-1}$).

Figure 2-3: The HUT primary mirror shown with its clamping structure attached to the mirror cell assembly by the focus mechanism.



For Astro-2, the far-UV throughput of the telescope has been significantly improved by using a Cer-Vit mirror coated with silicon carbide over iridium. The physical characteristics of this mirror (which was the backup mirror for Astro-1) are nearly identical to the original flight mirror, but the SiC course, but yes factor of ~0.2 Unfortunately, the EUV response below 000 Å is considerably less.

If needs, the HUT primary mirror can be thick to achieve on adjuncent with the WLPPE experiment of or donavring offset position up to v 2⁻¹ areas. Normally, the WLPPE exceeding mirror with the factor condignment, since the off assigning theoremistic and the stress of the Stress end WLPPE than the first. To focus or align HUT, the primary mirror along with its changing structure can be avoid, as a whole, for and aft long the optical mirror is a since where the first of the primary mirror along with its changing structure can be avoid, as a whole, for and aft long the optical mirror is a since where the first of the primary mirror along assembly. A single 400 Hz invertes, the last of the long marking mirror along assembly A single 400 Hz invertes. The last of the last hest of the last of the last of

Control of the moores is furnished by the DEP, which is located in the EM. Position seming potentionners mounted on the grant of the differentiate mechanisms provides for various modes of minime motions, all of which redy on a negatianism gravitor the DEP with the position of each mechanism. The software provides for various modes of minime motions, all of which redy on a calculation of the num-time for each motor to accomplish a given motion. When a commanded motion is completed, the potentionnets are calculated to determine if the correst position has been enceded. An error message is issued if any one of the mechanisms of 90 more than a perte lower limit (4) to determine if the correst position has been enceded. An error message is issued if any one of the mechanisms in of 90 more than a perte lower limit (4) to determine if the correst position has been enceded. An error message is issued if any one of the mechanisms are conclused.

m)

Using a stellar image placed near the center of the HUT TV camera, the crew will focus the telescope by commanding the primary mirror to move fore and aft. The mirror can also be automatically offset, scanned, or rastered during an observation by placing the necessary information in a sequence file. The observation sequence files will be discussed later.

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Metering Structure Up: HARDWARE Previous: HARDWARE

Next Up Previous Contents
Next: Spectrometer Up: HARDWARE Previous: Primary Mirror

Metering Structure

The metric growthen, which consists of the metric of pilled and the splice arm assembly, is designed to much the spectrometer to the minror of land minimum in positions with Milledine accounts of an approximation in position and an approximation in position and an approximation in position and approximation in the metric of the position of the metric of the position of the metric of the position of the metric of the m

Next] Up] Previous] Contents Next: Aperture Wheel Assembly, Up: <u>HARDWARE</u> Previous: <u>Metering Structure</u>

Spectrometer

The optimizer, above in Eggang 2.4, consists of a statistic study stream howing, an entrance aperture wheel anomaly, a statistics and diffusions in grings, a phone complexity and the detector, a reference andiariants hang, and streamhour phases in parage. The spectrameter busing is fabricated of visualises are do produce a clean vacuum environment and a stable, pusive thermal design. Recause in thermal expansion coefficient ($\alpha = 1/2 \times 10^{-6}$ C⁻¹) is consistently built in that of the DNA meeting structure, the busing of the mounting input on the spectrum environment and a stable, pusive thermal design. Recause in thermal expansion coefficient ($\alpha = 1/2 \times 10^{-6}$ C⁻¹) is consistently built in that of the DNA meeting structure, the busins of the mounting input on the spectrum environment and a stable, pusive thermal design of the DNA meeting structure, the busins of the mounting input on the spectrum environment and a stable, pusive thermal design.

chosen such that the different thermal expansion rates of the stainless steel housing and the INVAR metering structure produce no net change in the location of the spectrometer entrance aperture relative to the primary mirror over the operating temperature range of the telescope.



Figure 2-4: The spectrometer consists of a stainless steel vacuum housing, an entrance aperture wheel assembly, a stainless steel diffraction grating, a photon counting microchamel onlate detector, a reference calibration lature, and two redundant vacuum ion

- Aperture Wheel Assembly
- Diffraction Grating
- Calibration Lamp
- Automit Fumps

Aperture Wheel Assembly

The aperture wheel assembly consists of a housing, a drive most with reduction genting, a mechanical genera mechanism for indexing the wheel is shown in consorcation in Engine 2.2. The aperture wheel () wheel is wheel is most or indexing the wheel is shown in the most order in Engine 2.3. The aperture wheel () most order in Engine 2.3. The aperture wheel is most of minima makes as a final of mixel-plated copyer mounted to its upper surface. There are eight positions, seven of which contain accurately checked holes to admit light into the spectrometer and one of which has no hole to provide a secure mass. The apperture positions and sizes for the Auro-2 configuration of HUT are given to positions and sizes for the Auro-2 configuration of HUT are given to be 2.1.

	Astro-1 Aper	tures	Astro-2 Ape	rtures	
Aperture	Size	Filter	Size	Filter	Comments
Position	(")	Type	(")	Type	
0	Blank	-	Blank	-	Sealed position
1	29.6 diameter	-	12 diameter	_	
2	9.4 x 116	-	32 diameter	_	
3	30.0 diameter	Al	32 diameter	A1	
4	174 diameter	-	163 diameter	_	Calibration only
5	17 x 116	CaF ₂	19 x 197	_	
6	17 x 116	-	10 x 56	_	
7	17 diameter	-	20 diameter	_	

Table 2-1: Spectrometer Aperture Wheel Positions

The axis of the wheel is tilted 22.4⁶ to the optical axis of the telescope. The nickel surface of the disk is optically smooth so that the image of the field surrounding the source is reflected into the TV camera, which is monated on one of the spider arms at 45⁶ to the optical axis of the telescope. The agreem enchanisms mergenomisedy one hild of adrive wheel cycle to notatice the wheel 45⁶ and the eraining dire view below the cycle to nuclean paral results the appendix wheel to provide a vacuum scale for the spectrometer. The nominal time to more one appendix paratee position is 25.5 sec. The final position of the wheel is dependent solely on mechanism character and optimeters of the spectro optimeters optimeters optimeters

+ 5 // m in the focus direction. The position of the center of each aperture, in TV camera coordinates, is maintained in the DEP memory. For the purpose

of target acquisition, a fiducial mark representing the aperture to be used during an observation is generated by the DEP and placed in the video image. There is a small amount of backlash in the drive motor gearing which must be accounted for by the DEP when generating the location of the aperture.

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Diffraction Grating Up: Spectrometer Previous: Spectrometer

Next|Up| Previous| Contents| Next: Calibration Lamp Up: Spectrometer Previous: Aperture Wheel Assembly,

Diffraction Grating

The diffusion grating is febricated or of calaties such to the its radius of correstence will expend and control at the same rate as the presentation benering and then maintin proper from. The grading durateristicities are to in <u>Table 11</u>, and its hown is crass section <u>frames 24</u>, it was need holographically on an optical matter and then replicated on the statistica size black. For Auto-2, the grating has been coated with silicon carbide and is about 10% none offect than the nominar occurated grating used on Auto-1.

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Vacuum Pumps Up: Spectrometer Previous: Diffraction Grating

Calibration Lamp

The ultraviolet calibration lamp is a quarter mercury discharge tube and is mounted on the opposite side of the spectrometer from the detector. It is indicated as the "Reference lamp" in <u>lamp:24</u>. From this location, two of the spectral lines produced by the lamp fail on the detector. It is adjusted over the lamp provides lines that at advocation by provide lines and the located area provided and the secondary line area provided the secondary in the spectra secondary line area provided as whether the secondary line area provided as whether the secondary line area provided as whether the instrument integration. They do not provide a wavelength calibration, nor do they yield a photometric calibration of the instrument.

Vacuum Pumps

The detector is not sealed with a window and its photocathode material is sensitive to degradation in air, so it must be maintained in a vacuum at all times throughout the preparations for flight. Two redundant vacuum ion pumps are provided to maintain a vacuum within the spectrometer, and a valved

pangs of per thins the use of an external pange during much of the ground operations. The two small internal pangs are 2 litter ose 1 V isrin. "Neither pange, which are growed by hisrichical high pange power applies mouticed on the spiker are mostly secret and litter pange. The other applies the probability of the spiker of the spiker of the spiker of the spiker. The two secret are available for these pange. The other applies the probability of the spiker of the spike

Next Up Previous Contents
Next: Acquisition TV Camera Up: HARDWARE Previous: Vacuum Pumps

Detector



The detector is an intensified photodiode array and is described in detail by Long et al. (1985). The image intensifier portion of the detector consists of two 25 mm 80:1, 10 µ m pore microchannel plates (MCP's) and an aluminum-overcoated P 20 phosphor deposited on a 6 µ m pore fiber optic, all

mounted into a modified Varian Conflat flange. The photocathode material is cesium iodide (CsI) deposited, in a thin layer, directly to the front surface of the top MCP. Mounted against the back of the intensifier fiber optic is a 1024 channel Recision photodiode array. The individual photodiodes are $S_2 \ gm (X, Z)$. Sym_Individual photo-revents produce a detectable signal in about 12 photodiodes. The array is semined and digitized in 1 msec by the

Reference control electronice, which is mounted close to the detector as one of the splicit arms. The Spectrometer Processor (SP) that controls doesn't events to an excurse of 1/2 diolec all growing and the location of each photon on the detector. This gives a wavelength accuracy of ~ 0.43. At high time-resolution mode the SP also compute a list of events with their locations and a time tag accurate to ~ $\frac{1}{2}$ msc. Characteristics of the detector versus on a listic of $\frac{1}{2}$ and $\frac{1}{2}$ and

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Acquisition TV Camera Up: HARDWARE Previous: Vacuum Pumps

Next Up Previous Contents Next: OPERATIONS Up: HARDWARE Previous: Detector

Acquisition TV Camera

The V current, notated on the one of the spiker strats, is used to provide accurate pointing information for the telescope. The current results will be valued to the spiker strategies of the spik

Next Up Previous Contents
Next: OPERATIONS Up: HARDWARE Previous: Detector

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Overview Up: No Title Previous: Acquisition TV Camera

OPERATIONS

- Overview
 HUT Oper

 - Downlink Data Form
 DEP Operational Ma
- Targe ting Control ns with the IPS
 - •
 - •
 - .
- POCC Operations

 - POCC Capabilities
 POCC Positions and Schedule

Next Up Previous Contents Next: HUT Operations Up: OPERATIONS Previous: OPERATIONS

Overview

Since HUT remains in the shuft boy for the extent of a mission and relies on the shuft for pover, telentryr, and pointing contral, it was designed to be operated much like a moder groud-based telescope marker han a free dying spacent. That are a the elescope enter and the area moder work together to point a telescope on the ground and operate the attacked instrument through computer control, the shuft cores, the mission specialist (XOS), and the point at telescope and the ground and operate the attacked instrument through computer control, the shuft cores, the mission specialist (XOS), and the shuft). There are several different methods of target acquisition and pointing control for the Astron telescope which will be described in more deall when the the size downey may be shuft and the accurate the size of the shuft and the structure at the size to the manual commands to control the HPS pointing direction. The PS then normally tarks the guide tran identified in its free are transfer to stabilite the pointing. The instrument are to go the grouping configuration for the current target, and the observation is commanded to begin.

While the duritie creve has prinary responsibility for shufter and instrument contrain, many of these operations can also be communded from the Psyload Operations Control Core (POC) of MSC, and grand control for the instruments was then doed of operations and for the Arast-Instrument failure of both data display mins (DDV), the computer training) about the shufter. This experience showed that ground commanding saturally has the operation. Control Core of the Core operations, and operational precedure for Arise. The single evolution of the Arise in the both framerse of every and argued contrail,

Ground operations in the POCC also play a significant role in maximizing the scientific return during the Astro missions. More than 80% of the science during the science the scince during the science during the scien

The following sections give more details on specific aspects of mission operations as they relate to HUT.

Next Up Previous Contents Next: HUT Operations Up: OPERATIONS Previous: OPERATIONS

Next Up Previous Contents Next: The Command Interface Up: OPERATIONS Previous: Overview

HUT Operations

Nearly all HUT operations are controlled through the Dedicated Experiment Processor (DEP), except for special operations performed off-line during experiment integration. Detailed expositions of the following sections can be found in the HUT Dedicated Experiment Processor Software Requirements Document, Rev. E, April 1990.

- The Command Interface
 Downlink Data Formats
 DEP Operational Modes

Next] Up] Previous] Conterts] Next: Downlink Data Formats Up: HUT Operations Previous: HUT Operations

The Command Interface

Commands generated by the crew or telenetred to the shartle from the POCC operate IUUT through the Spacehild Experiment Compare (FC) and its Experiment Compare (FC) and Experiment Compared Pocl (FC). The EC commands are the Pocl (FC) and the the Renote Acquasition Unit (RAU). The RAU directly commands and monitors the essential instrument survival subsystems (such as main power, head proved, Pocl (FC). The POCL (FC) and the POCL (FC) and the POCL (FC) and the the Renote Acquasition Unit (RAU). The RAU directly commands and monitors the restantial instrument survival subsystems (such as main power, head proved, PAC (such process) commands (FC) and the POCL (FC) and the subsystems and science absystems. The FUUT science subsystems provide data to the SP for analysis. The SP feeds the processed data to the DPF for formating in the High Rest Multipleor (HRM) that stremes for transmission to the ground.

HUT commands are issued from five display pages which can be brought up on the PS's DDU. (Copies of these display pages may also be viewed in the POCC.) These displays provide a visual reminder of the discrete commands required for each function, display seaccided status data, and provide visual and audio alerts when parameters exceed pre-specified warning limits or when errors occur. The display pages are

- · HUT Activation
- · HUT Operations
- · HUT Spectrometer
- HUT Doors and Camera
- · HUT Mirrors and Heater

and their basic format is shown in Figure 3.1 to 5.3. The HAC display is generated by an ECAS task using data directly from the RAU, while the others are DFP allocated heighty which engines the DFP hose active for use. As one might gather from the manses, the HAC page is used to perform the most basic functions necessary for powering HUT up and down. Most observational proceedness are controlled by high level sets of commands issued from the HOP page. HSR, HOC, and HMH provide control of antividual subsystems on HUT.



Figure 3-1: Display: HAC HUT Activation

Figure 3-2: Display: HOP HUT Operations

14	637	15 800	16 205	17 ACK VALUE
22	PRETING	19 (1955)	20 SETUP	98 LOCATE
22	CORSON.	22 G STAR		24 MIRROR
25	SOULS.	26 7AUGE	27 12002200	28 QUIT
29	CLEAR SP	30 PLAN	31 SAVE	
32	TVING IN	33 798008	8 34 TL LÄP 3	99 EBUTDOWN
	SOUTHER	38805		
35	VANE	36 14	CTIPS N 33	ORS TITLE B
38	7088 [5]	X0005 39 8	8008 8 44	S2 10.57. PF
ĂL.	SAIT	8 42 D	XXES X 43	FILTER S
44	SEC MAG	្លាន សេតុ	iter keczin	-
	NAME	117 COLUMN	dimension of the local distance of the local	x
	LCC TIPE	H	COS TITE 3	100411100441
	DATA IS	maa		
	NTATES		PHT/OUTHOR	THE S
	EATS[/10	5] 1000000	P.T PHT ERS	CR

Figure 3-3: Display: HSP HUT Spectrometer.



Figure 3-4: Display: HDC HUT doors and camera.

13 808	14	657		16	INI	12	NOR	CA2N
59 CMIDE	A 707	8	ш		CANES.	0007	201	
60 II.LON	LMP	8	m	69	111065	35	×	
61 FILTS		5.8	222	70	CURR		8	
62 SUN B	05	8	m	71	2008		8.	11 X
61 EARTE	1005	8	ш	72	VELTS.	LEVEL	8.	
65 128ALL	19	S a	111	73	RLACK	LEVEL.	8	
65 AT DD	a de la de l	2.5	m	74	SOFT 1	37	ñe.	
66 -Y DO		8.5	200	75	POACS	\$336	κ.	m
67 INVER	198		ш				-	
OR DET	10.00	-						
PARTY	r an	RO	r					

Figure 3-5: Display: HMH HUT mirror and heater.



Next|Up|Previous|Contents| Next: Downlink Data Formats Up: HUT Operations Previous: HUT Operations

Next| Up| Previous| Contents Next: DEP Operational Modes Up: HUT Operations Previous: The Command Interface

Downlink Data Formats

While a limited amount of HUT housekeeping information is downlinked in the data stream generated by the Spacelab EC, the full set of HUT engineering parameters and science data require a much higher bit rate. The DEP formats a variety of telemetry frames for transmission through one 97.65 bit per second HRM channel. There are 8 basic telemetry frame for must as summarized in Table 3-1.

Tabl	e 3-1: HUT	HRM Data Formats
Frame type	Mnemonic	Description
1	hg	Histogram data
2	55	Single scan data
3	Cil.	Cumulative unprocessed data
4	ht	High time resolution data
5	ph	Periodic histogram data
6	so	Status only data
7	iv	Integrated video data
8-15	vd	TV camera video data

The first is of these modes have a direct correspondence to the operational mode of the SP. During typical activace observations, percentrgaph data are transmitted effect in halogram mode, with a 2008 Byrel communitive generation devolution ($400 \pm 100 \pm 10$

being transmitted. (Sources must have total count rates, including airglow, less than ~ 500 cts s⁻¹ to prevent the buffers from overflowing in high time resolution mode.)

Single-scan and cumulative unprocessed data are used for detector diagnostics such as forming pulse-height distributions. Each of the science frame types (1-5) has an engineering status header. This status section is transmitted as a status-only frame every 2 s whenever the SP is hibernating (a self-test state used during South Atlanic Announly possages) or turneed off, or whenever the detector is off.

Video frames from the HUT TV camera are transmitted as an eighth of a full frame every 2 s. Thus it takes 16 s to transmit one full video frame. These frames have intensities digitized to 4 bits, so they serve to identify stars, but they do not make spectacular astronomical images.

A higher dynamic range can be achieved by requesting a software video integrated picture. In this mode the DEP integrates a 16 bit image over a 43 × 53 pixel region around the center of the TV field of view for the requested integration time. This can be useful for identifying extremely faint targets.

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: DEP Operational Modes Up: HUT Operations Previous: The Command Interface

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Target Acquisition and Pointing Up: HUT Operations Previous: Downlink Data Formats

DEP Operational Modes

The display on the HOP page can be in one of three operational contexts. The "Currant" context is the cormal display, and it reflexs the schadatase of the HUP configuration. These "Plane" context is used to charge the interment parameters based in one of the first sequence files stored in the DFB memory, effect by starting from caretal, or by using data (from a specified sequence load. The "Preview" context displays the configuration to be used for many the first sequence files stored in the DFB memory, effect by starting from caretal, or by using data (from a specified sequence load. The "Preview" context displays the configuration to be used for many the first sequence of the store of the DFB memory data (from the DFB memory) effect by the store of the DFD command is used in the DFB memory.

The DEP itself can be in one of eight operational states: Reset, Load, Ready, Setup, Locate, Observe, Pause, or Slew. The DEP enters Reset mode upon power up or when given a hardware reset. After completion of the reset sequence, the DEP is ready to accept the initialization load and program data. Loading the DEP requires / 7 minutes. After a successful load the DEP enters the Ready state.

The SETUP command to configure HUT for an observation places the DEP in the Setup mode. The observation sequence residing in the preview buffer is then used to configure HUT for the next observation. At any time in Setup mode, the configuration can be changed by sending appropriate commands in the Current context.

Once HUT has reached the requested configuration (this can take a few minutes if several machanium motions are required), the DIP proceeds from the spanned to Locare mode. The DFF will have locate the target statis the method specific that in the sequence local (the Licateria appropriately for the chosen locate mode), the typical arget types they are used for, and the method used. The DFP configures the HUT TV camera appropriately for the chosen locate for the method scale statistical constraints and the second scale and the locate the second scale and the scale scale and t

Mode	Target Type	Locate Method
Source	Visible point source	Use the target itself
Manual	Complex field	Use the cursor location
Guide Star	Invisible or extended sources	Use guide star positions
None	Moving targets, background measurements	None

Table 3-2: HUT Locate Modes

After the Pis is satisfied that the target is properly contered in the IUT aperture, the BEGIN command places the DEP in Observe mode. HUT can be reconfigured during on observation by using appropriate commands while in the Current context, or the next observation can be configured by editing a sequence in the Preview contexts. The DEP exits (Mearve mode either upon receiving a PAUSE, QUIT, or SETUP command, or if the planned observation time is completed. The observation time baffers is determented starting from the BEGIN command, and it does not stop for any reason.

When the DFE entrop Gowere mode, it moves the primary obscring difficute place for ad abudy there, sets the TV camera parameters for the mean angle start magnitude, and lock on the electropid paids start at the dratication show the BEGUT commond was instand. It all subsequent positing errors are referenced to this initial location of the paids starts. Complex observations can be pre-programmed into an observing exquence. A "differ will change the electrod interfaces of the start of the advectory of the start of the sta

Up to 3 Offset pointing positions can be specified in the sequence definition, each with a requested observing time. The DEP moves the HUT mirror to achieve the specified pointing offsets. A regular pattern of offset pointings can be accommodated by using a Raster observation. The sequence load specifies the stors inc AV and AZ in the HUT conditing system.

The PAUSE command can be used to suspend a Dither, Offset, or Raster observation. Data continues to accumulate in the current configuration in the Pause mode. If a Pause is aspended with a PROCEED command, Observe mode resumes. One may also exit Pause mode by commanding a QUIT, BEGIN, or SETUP.

When the planned observation time runs out or a QUIT command is given, the DEP enters SLEW mode. The DEP uses the special sequence of stored in memory to configure, the instrument for SEVE mode. The measurism attenuating finite's placed in front of the TV carners to protect it against bright objects during a SLEW. If the detector is on, background can be accumulated either as dark count if the slit is closed, or airglow data can be accumulated as the sharlt mamers to acquire the next tract.

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Target Acquisition and Pointing Up: HUT Operations Previous: Downlink Data Formats

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Automated Acquisitions with the Up: OPERATIONS Previous: DEP Operational Modes

Target Acquisition and Pointing Control

- <u>Automated Acquisitions with the IPS</u>
 <u>Manual Target Acquisition</u>
 <u>Manual Pointing Control</u>
- .

Next Up Previous Conterns Next: Manual Target Acquisition Up: Target Acquisition and Pointing Previous: Target Acquisition and Pointing

Automated Acquisitions with the IPS

The IPS was designed to provide all necessary target acquisition and pointing control for the Astro telescopes, supplemented by the HUT acquisition TV camera and the ASTROS Star Tracker (AST) mounted on UIT. Three fixed-head star trackers (FHST's) comprise the optical sensor package (OSP) of the

18%, one boxe-sighted with the elescoper, and the other two knews and other 2³ angles to either side. (Spring provide information growthere and the structure of the structure

Adre OSP allebratien (OSPCAL), de IPS pointing direction is in initiatized with a procedure called Identification Initial, or 'IDN'. This requires the breed gives that the other and the breed of the the breed of the the the other and the second of the the breed of the

Once the IPS has completed a successful IDOP, the PS or MS identifies the target to be observed and cetters it in the HUT aperture, using dirert a bias command if HUT has successfully identified the target of the manual pointing controller if it has not. The IPS knowledge charge the unthen updated, and the observation can proceed. Since the IPS is already in optical hold, it provides stable pointing control for the remainder of the observation.

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Manual Target Acquisition Up: Target Acquisition and Pointing Previous: Target Acquisition and Pointing

Next|Up|Previous|Contents Next: Manual Pointing Control Up: Target Acquisition and Pointing Previous: Automated Acquisitions with the

Manual Target Acquisition

Due to problems in calibrating the sensitivity and relative orientations of the star trackers, IDOP's were rarely successful on Astro-1. Most target acquisitions were done in a munual mode that used the JPL-provided ASTROS Star Tracker (AST) mounted on UIT. The AST is a CCD-based tracker with a larve (2-5) × 2-2) field of vivo. The AST identifies the three brightest stars in its field and displays the magnitude and coordinates of these stars

to the crew. Using the displayed coordinates and a finding chart generated specifically for each target, The PS or MS uses the manual pointing controller to orient the IPS and place the target in the field of view of the HUT TV camera.

Once the target has been acquired, the IPS knowledge of the pointing direction can be updated, but the IPS is not in optical hold after a manual target acquisition. Pointing stability at this point is provided only by the IPS gyros, and tracking for the rest of the observation must be provided by one of the following methods.

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Lock on Target Up: Target Acquisition and Pointing Previous: Manual Target Acquisition

Manual Pointing Control

This is the method used for most observations on Antro-1. Here the strumants use the guide stars identified in the HUT TV current field of view to keep the target centrent of the HUT perform using the munital pointing controls. Jost as a guodabased observer would are a sharehow to exp view kto guide the telescope during an observation. When guide stars were available, the crew on Antro-1 did an accellera joi dor maintaing pointing trans sharehow of γ'' and read that the PS in optical back-period back-period that the share of the HS in optical back-period back-period point and the only way to guide use as combination of looking for high taking from the edge of the HUT apprint and guide stars, however, and the only way to guide use as combination of looking for high taking from the edge of the HUT apprint and guides guide stars, however, and the work way to guide use as combination of looking for high taking from the edge of the

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Sensor Substitution Up: Target Acquisition and Pointing Previous: Manual Pointing Control

Lock on Target

For Astro-1 the only method of placing the IPS in optical hold was to achieve a successful IDOP. For Astro-2 this software limitation has been circumvented by designing a new tracking mode known as lock-on-starget (IJOT). In this mode each of the trackers is commanded to astrol its field and to acquire and locd one the first art inflat without using any position or highingens estirm.¹ The even his identified the fidd unign the IUTY camera, so they know where the IPS is pointed, even if it doesn't. This permits the crew to then track targets with the IPS in optical hold no matter how the target acquirison was performed in the first place.

 Next
 Up
 Previous
 Contents

 Next:
 POCC Operations Up: Target Acquisition and Pointing
 Previous: Lock on Target

Sensor Substitution

A final option for pointing control after target acquisition is to substitute tracking information from the AAT to the IPS corrent loop instead of the data from the OBP. Them does was designed for Attach 1: is core the IPS vere to malifaction for a didly. Linkertanticy viscos problem, including poor knowledge of the alignment, errors in the coordinate systems used, and timing errors in the control loop also prevented sensor substitution from working. All these problem have been resolved, and his mode should provide another visible pointing control mode for darso 2.

Next Up Previous Contents Next: POCC Capabilities Up: OPERATIONS Previous: Sensor Substitution

POCC Operations

<u>POCC Capabilities</u>
 <u>POCC Positions and Schedule</u>

Next] Up] Previous] Conterns Next: POCC Positions and Schedule, Up: POCC Operations Previous: POCC Operations

POCC Capabilities

The Psychod Operations Countel Center (POCC) as Manchall Space Fugith Center (MSCF) in Haunville, Alabman, in the ground countel center for spaced ministors. Rest, and the space of the space fugith Center (MSCF) and the space fugith volter and communication communications and the two RevOCC. The POCC abox receives true and to and volter from the shartle, and it can applied volter and communication to the communications and the two RevOCC. The POCC abox receives true and to and volter from the shartle, and it can applied volter and communications the two RevOCC. The POCC abox receives true and the shartle, and it can applied volter and communications to a structure abox revolutions and loss of space functions. The shartle cancered with the POCC structure applied of shartle growth models and times of AOSI OSI Coopensiston and loss of space functions. The AFGE of the POCC terest approxement of the POCC structure approxement of the POCC structure approxement of the POCC terest approxement of the POCC structure approxement of the POCC terest approxement of the POCC terest approxement of the POCC structure approxement of the POCC terest approxement of the POCC teres

The POCC Peripheral Processor system is a cluster of MicroVAX 2's which access the POCC database. The PP's can create customized displays of data in the database stored from the telemetry transmitted by the Spacelab EC, or uplink commands and data to the shuttle.

The POCC VAX cluster supports software comprising the Operations Management Information System (OMIS), an electronic database-balletin boardmenno system. OMS is used to response, and affect more toposits that affect mission operations during the flight. For example, all changes to the science inmifies are initiated by submitting electronic Replanning Response (RRS) at least 2-hours in advance of the desired change. Changes to provide a good records and the spectra of the spectra provides a good records, and is start board program.

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: POCC Positions and Schedule Up: POCC Operations Previous: POCC Operations

Next Up Previous Contents Next: CALIBRATION Up: POCC Operations Previous: POCC Capabilities

POCC Positions and Schedule

The HUT team in the POCC is divided into two 12-hour shifts of 11 people each who cover all essential areas of HUT ground operations. These positions are listed in Table 3-3.

Position	Responsibility
PI/Rep	Interface with mission management
	Make strategic scientific and technical decisions
A/G Lead	Manage instrument operations
	Sole representative for crew communications
Engineer #1	Assist in instrument operations; evaluate instrument performance
Engineer #2	Assist in instrument operations; evaluate instrument performance
DEP S/W	Assist in instrument operations and data uplinks
	Evaluate DEP performance
Data Evaluator	Evaluate science and calibration data
	Track science objectives
Data Flow Manager	Monitor reception of HUT HRM data and archive to tape
	Monitor GSE performance
Replanner #1	Monitor mission timeline changes
	Re-plan science observations to achieve team science goals
Replanner #2	Monitor mission timeline changes
	Re-plan science observations to achieve team science goals
PATSI	Problem Analyst and Troubleshooting Investigator
	Assist in analyzing instrument performance,
	science and calibration data, planning software,
	GSE performance, and preparing data uplinks
Team Administrator	Manage paper flow; team interface to the real world

Table 3-3: HUT POCC Positions

The schedule in the POCC revolves around the crew schedule should the abutt: Each shift hegins with a neuting of the Science Operations Planning Group (SOPG), and the meeting time coincides with crew hardwerser. The SOPG is schedule by the Mixins Scienci ter Deputy Mixins Relations the plane) for the mixins attended by each instrument PI or their representative, and obser supporting personales are needed. The SOPG monitors the scientific applies of the mixins and instrument pPromotence, and it is the decision-mainly heddy for all larges to the mixins timeline or operations built after science operations. The SOPG generally makes decisions about operational charges that will affect the scientific applies and the science operations. The SOPG secondly makes decisions about operational charges that will affect the scientific applies and the science operations. The SOPG secondly makes decisions about operational charges that will affect the scientific applies and the science operations. The SOPG secondly makes decisions about operational charges that will affect the scientific applies and the science operations. The SOPG secondly makes decisions about operational charges that will affect the science operators with the art SOPG (science). The SOPG second science operations with the science operators and there operators and the science operators and there

The times of due key operations in the POCC are referenced to the beginning of the SDOG meeting. Each HUT position is manual for 12 hours with an distional hour of overprint for one achieve than dow ore operations to the each still. During is almost all percept them to smoothly employed in a staff report with their contrapents which summarizes the activities of the previous trelve hours. This serves to helf the concenting that all prepare them to smoothly means the hardword in previous distill indiverse and the source that the helf the POC and the HUT helf helf helf. All Lead, and Engineer 11 and the SDNC their handwords are not completed until alphy the SDNC is findual. The DHP SNL, Duc Lead, and Engineer 11 and the SDNC their handwords are completed metal alphy the SDNC is findual. The DHP SNL, Duc Lead, and the of the SDNC and the handwords are completed after in 1 over.

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: CALIBRATION Up: POCC Operations Previous: POCC Capabilities

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Wavelength Calibration and Image Up: No Title Previous: POCC Positions and Schedule

CALIBRATION

Transforming the raw HUT data to flux and wavelength calibrated spectra requires several steps. Important transformations include corrections for Transforming use raw for take to be also may advecting canonacco spectra requires serveral steps, important unanonimations include contentions of wavelength shifts induced by image motion, puble persistence resulting from the phosphot decay time, dark-count subtraction, dash time corrections, scattered light subtraction, subtraction of second-order emission, flat-field corrections, and multiplication by the inverse sensitivity curve. Additional corrections to the overall flux scale to correct for light lost due to image motion are also made. To take advantage of the statistical properties of the concentions to the Overlan has scale to serve the regime on our to many instruction are used many. To take any standing of the photon-counting HUT detector, we compute and propagate an error array for each step in the data reduction process. We describe each of the corrections to the HUT data in more detail in the following sections.

- Wavelength Calibration and Image Motion Corrections Pulse Persistence Dead Time Dark Count

- Scattered Light Second-order Lig
- Flat Fields
- Flux Calibr
- Photometric Corn ections for Image Motion

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Palse Persistence Up: CALIBRATION Previous: CALIBRATION

Wavelength Calibration and Image Motion Corrections

The HUT wavelength scale is well described by a simple linear relation between pixel number and wavelength. For pixel numbers running from 1 to 2048, the wavelength is given by $\lambda = 827.36 + 0.51336(n-1)$. This was verified to be stable to within ± 1 Å in flight during Astro-1 using

airglow lines.

The HUT observing apertures are upin large, and priced image motions can induce white in the zero-point of the varied path of the 2 data was an end of the start of the start

Timescales for the jitter in optical bold or under manual pointing control is of order several accords. Fouring information from the Image Medion Composation Systems (MCS) is swallable as 50 ktrate, and HUT and ascoparion in high inner-sendation mode cat the full advantage of myhall information. In practice, we have found that corrections on the 2 accord timescales of the histogram data mode is adequate to compensate for analy all several arccords on the innerscale of the set of the several timescale of the histogram data mode is adequate to compensate for analy all several arccords on the innerscale of the ord innerscale. (VSI) and the UID breaching information and the order advantage data the several arccords on the innerscale of the order innerscale.

To correct for the wavelength shifts induced by image motion we first correct the DMC reference signal for the slow thermal drift by fitting also worder polynomial to the relative change in the AST pointing direction. Next, we compute the mean offset over the 2 second integration interval for a HUT data frame from the DMCS data. This is translated into a wavelength offset, and the data frame is shifted by the corresponding integer number of pixels before accumulation into the DMCS data. This is translated into a wavelength offset, and the data frame is shifted by the corresponding integer number of pixels before accumulation into the DMCS data. This

These wavelength corrections in effect remove most of the spectral amening induced by the image motion and permit one to recove the full instrument. Spectral resolution (or ~ 0.5 for a point source. Arigoro lines, values emission fills the unite spectrum, reconciseding) struments and the source manner as the observed spectrum. This profile can then be used to model and unitaria arityme missions from the spectrum.

Wavelength offsets are still possible in the corrected data if the observation was started with the target mis-centered in the aperture. Corrections for such mis-centering must be determined off-line by examining the positions of guide stars (if available) relative to the slit center in the acquisition TV images.



Next: Pulse Persistence Up: CALIBRATION Previous: CALIBRATION

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Dead Time Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Wavelength Calibration and Image

Pulse Persistence

Light photes in the photphor randout of the HUT detector have a decay time of 0.20 ms. Since the Reison dood army is scamed once every 1.028 ms. as small metator of photphor randout of the HUT detector have a decay time of 0.20 ms. Since the Reison dood army is scamed onder-counted events can be easily identified in high time-resolution models. Measurement of the photp perioditese dark anged schemating the start of th

Since the HUT detector is photon counting, errors in the detected count rate follow a Poisson distribution. To assign errors to be individual pitcle in a spectrum was use because new of the detected number of photons is only 92.0% of the number of recorded counts. Thus, the assigned error for a pixel counting the count is not $\sqrt{f_{11}}$ by $\sqrt{f_{11}}$ by f_{12} . So that the spectrum detected counts in the spectrum detected counts. Thus, the assigned error for a pixel containing the counts in a star $\sqrt{f_{11}}$ by $\sqrt{f_{11}}$ by f_{12} .

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Dead Time Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Wavelength Calibration and Image

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Dark Count Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Pulse Persistence

Dead Time

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Scattered Light Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Dead Time

Dark Count

The dark court in the HUT detector system is principally also to charged particle texts. These particle-induced events account for a boot (5%) to 5%) of the detector background with our boottening of the detector background with the detector backgroun

Scattered Light



Scattered light from geocoreal Ly2 accounts for the remainder of the background in as spectrum, and for the largest apertures it can dominant over the data count adring orbital diright. The balographic graphing used in the HTD spectropraph have accellum startes digital transitivities on balows. Far from the line center, scattered light is roughly uniform across the spectrum at a level of $\sim 10^{-5}$ Å¹ times the integrated intensity of the incident mission line. This as proprimately a factor of the low the that for comparable role dargings. Spectrum of the start of the spectrum at a level of $\sim 10^{-5}$ Å¹ times the measured through acan dependent with a spectrum of the low that the comparable role dargings. Spectrum of the the SV² circular aperture wave A.

In the pipeline processing of HITT data only the roughly uniform contribution to the scattered light is subtracted from each spectrum. This is compared from the residual control for the residual control for the rol 1/A control flow to notard hydrogen in the local interstellar medium. The iss compared in the local interstellar medium. The sine of the L_2Q scattering profile can be significant. Removing this emission accurately requires fitting the line profile template to the rout with a scattering the result of the start of the scattering profile can be significant. Removing this emission accurately requires fitting the line profile template to the rout with a scattering the value of the scattering profile can be significant. Removing this emission accurately requires fitting the line profile template to the rout with a scattering to the three unit template view in of the scattering template to the rout with a scattering the line profile control is scattering the scattering template to the rout with a scattering template to the rout with a scattering template to the rout with a scattering the scattering template to the rout with a scattering template template to the rout with a scattering template template to the rout with a scattering template t

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Second-order Light Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Dark Count

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Flat Fields Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Scattered Light

Second-order Light

While the duminum filter in agenture 3 block long-west-engling indication for a class view of the second-order spectrum, the only filter variables to HLT. For blocking short-west-engling fight is the numbal advergion blocks with 24 due to the Lyman edge of neural polygoing in the cold SNL. Since the red and of the HLT spectrum extracts in 10 Additional light in second order appears over the 128-1180. A latternet, This a removed by anging the observation of the HLT spectrum extracts in 10 Additional light in second order appears over the 128-1180. A latternet, the interview of the magnetic spectrum extracts and the spectrum extrac

Next Up Previous Contents
Next: Flux Calibration Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Second-order Light

Flat Fields



Figure 4-3: Observed (naw) count spectrum for a 366 s observation of the DA white dwarf G191-B2B. Fixels, 0.51 Å wide, have been converted to a wavelength scale. The Lymm-series lines are seen clearly, Lymm-2 G in partially filled in by gasceronal emission. The Lymm edge protocols were obintended to physica in a show colders. The approach absorption fortune at [1600, America with an attentia, the to an attende at the same dear protocols and dear spectra of the same dear protocols and dear spectra of the same dear



Small-scale, pieck-o-pieck originations in the sensitivity of the HLT detector have three principal sources, First, a segarively charged grift is placed in from of the photocrathoot to hendre the equirer efficiency of gioted photocrathoot to charge of gioted photocrathoot to the fordal phase that the pattern is highly defocussed in the // 2beam of HLT. When bright targets are observed through the small aperture down, however, the much slow of effective for a transition of 95%, matching and the structure of the photocrathoot to card disturd absolution on the detective for Archive T- these isolaboy patterns were measured in the synchronous Unarrow detection (Target and the structure) approximation of the detection for Archive and the structure and the structure of the structure o

Figure 4-4: (a) A comparison of the postflight laboratory effective area curve against the in-flight effective area curve derived from the G101-B2B model atmosphere. The individual postflight data points are indicated as well. (b) The ratio of the G101-B2B-based effective area curve to the postflight laboratory effective area curve.



The second source of small-scale sensitivity variations is defects or non-uniformities in the photocathode or the microchannel plate. Only one such spot was identified on the HUT detector for Astro-1, located at 1600 Å, and it is only noticeable in spectra obtained in half-aperture or small aperture door observations. This feature can be seen in the spectrum of G91+B2B as noted on <u>Ejigure 4.3</u>, and it is also apparent in <u>Figure 4.2</u>.

The third source of sensitivity variations is in the pair of amplifiers used in reading the Reticon diode array. One amplifier screes the odd numbered diodes, and another the even ones. These are balanced so that the resulting signals differ by less than 1%. The residual imbalance produces an odd/even pattern that is noticeable at the <u>4</u>-05 / level in the highest SN spectra. The odd/even pattern does not apport to be stable, and so no correction is

currently applied to the HUT data in routine processing.

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Flux Calibration Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Second-order Light

Next| Up| Previous| Contents| Next: Photometric Corrections for Image Up: <u>CALIBRATION</u> Previous: <u>Flat Fields</u>

Flux Calibration

The HUT flux calibration for Astro-1 is based upon pre-flight and post-flight laboratory calibrations directly traceable to NIST standards, and upon inflight observations of the hot white dwarfs G191-B2B and HZ 43. This combination of calibrations and cross-checks makes HUT the best calibrated instrument for far-altraviole astronomy yee flown.

The effective area curve for HUT is directly based as a which shourd model atmosphere for G (19)-B2B as described by Davidsen et al. (1992). In at Kunbis et al. (1992), and Kunbis et al. (1992), and

region centered on LyQ was similarly replaced. To obtain the effective-area curve shortward of 920 Å, where the observed flux of G191-B2B goes to zero, we have used pre-flight calibration points at 835, 879, and 920 Å. A linear least-squares fit was made to these points and scaled down (by 27%) to join smoothly on the in-flight calibration curve at 920 Å.

A full end-to-end habratory calibration of the assembled instrument was not possible within the scope of the HUT program. The in-fulg fur massurements run ~20%-v9% below the pre-fulgiv states, probably due to signing of the photostande. Our measurements of the on-based calibration lamp over time indicate a decline in efficiency of 24%. We also measured a similar decline in sensitivity (in both magnitude and spectral shape) over several years in the original HUT spectrograph, which was realmed after the Challmoory acident.

The post-fliph laberatory calibration of the HUT spectrograph was performed in January 1992 at seven wavelength similar darows are opectral range. These effective same at load own in Figure 244 (a) is disterted parts. In tentio of the post-fliph trans-fliph laberaty efficiencies is valfitted by a month curve varying frame " \sim 0.58 tor "0.65 germs cone find-order wavelength range. This degradation is consistent with our previous experiment as down-The pre-fliph efficiency with transmission and the simulation of the simulation

The train of the absentator earbeinsten core to the in-flight core $\frac{1}{2}(4\pi)$ has a suma value of 1.00 with non-solution of 6.6%, and maximum deviations of 122 and 4.5%. We conside that no so-could have how to be absent instructions in inspression agreement. These results provide control of 0.4% and 0.4% and 0.4% are solved as the observation of 0.4% and 0.4% are solved as the observation of 0.4% and 0.4% are solved as the observation of 0.4% and 0.4% are solved as the observation of 0.4% are solved as the observation observ

Comparison of the Bergeron model to an independent model calculation for the same T_g and log g,kindly provided by D. Koester, shows differences

at the level of <5%. Comparison of the data and the models gives some idea of the internal consistency of the calibration, though, of course, it yields no information on possible systematic errors in absolute flux calibration. These could arise, for example, from deviations of the real white dwarf atmosphere from the model atmosphere or from unknown errors in our data reduction procedure.

Uncertainties in the G191-B2B temperature (derived from Balmer line profiles) translate to less than 5% changes in the model-predicted far-UV flux down to within a few Å of the Lyman edge. Variations in the fitting procedure used to derive the effective area curve from the observation (judgments on how smooth the curve should be) lead to only $\pm 5\%$ excursions around the curve we have adopted. Therefore, since the statistical precision is also

excellent, if the DA white dwarf model atmosphere is correct, the HUT sensitivity curve is extremely well determined

For use in the routine reduction of HUT data, the effective area curve is transformed into an inverse sensitivity curve (units erg cm⁻² Å⁻¹ count⁻¹)

which includes the pulse persistence correction of 0.926.

Figure 4-5: Expected first order effective area for Astro-2.



The HIT detector for httph: of start-1 used a cosium indick (Cd) photosubled, the spectrograph graing was could with ossima, and the pirany minor was could with infinition. Each of these paring components has an emirgeorid of A trans. Is provide approximately four of three overall increase in fits-order effective rars. The relativished spectrograph has a silicon enable (SC) cosing on the gaming. The Anno-2 detector also has a field of photochubel. These two improvements represent an exign of show 20% in efficiency for the spectrograph and detector ystem in first-order. The flight nimer from Attra-1 has been replaced with the backup minor, which we have coated with SC for another factor of two gain in first-order throughput.

The new spectrograph and detector system have been calibrated in the laboratory in our facilities at JHU as well as in the synchroton beam at SURF. The reflectivity of the newly coated mirror has also been measured in the lab here at JHU and at GSFC. Based on these laboratory calibrations, and including an allowance for degradation of the photocathode efficiency similar to what was seen for Arts-1, we derive the effective area curves shown in Figures 4_z.

5. 445, and 427. First order effective area peaks near 1200 Å at ~ 30 CTT², and the anticipated effective area for Astro-1 is higher *at all wavelengths* than the peak effective area for Astro-1.

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Photometric Corrections for Image Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Flat Fields

Next Up Previous Contents Next: OBSERVATION FEASIBILITY ESTIMATES Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Flux Calibration

Photometric Corrections for Image Motion

Image notion on only shifts the zoro point of the spectrum recorded by the HIT detector, but it can also lead to significant loss of lights at the edges of the optimum of its burget records. Since tables pointing was a provision robustion of the shifts of the highest hower is accurary comprises careful examination of the light lost due to the pointing listes. We have adopted two approaches to making photometric corrects ones for image motion. The first evices on the availability of HUT and AST gained as to no explicitly mode advages in the pointing infersion. The second rises on the availability of the list of the second advages and point advages and point and the second advages and point and the second advages and point advages on the pointing states on the advages of the point precision the availability of the observed counting rate for an assumed steady source. The latter method is the only recourse for bright stars with no guide stars visible in the HUT 1Y camera.

The first method starts with the same basic data used to make corrections to the wavelength scale for image motion. To derive a photometric correction, a χ^2 fit is done to the observed counting rate vs. offset position. Using a Gaussian model for the point spread function and an assumed slit profile, we fit

the data to determine the slit center, the width of the PSF, and the intensity of the target. Only data from regions free of airglow line emission are used in the fits. The derived intensity from this fit is used to renormalize the flux-calibrated spectrum.

The second method assumes that the observed source is constant in intensity and should only display Poisson fluctuations in the court run in spectral regions free of airgiout court is a strain the data climitator regions with obviously low count runs when the source intensity. In the shores aperture. The high end of the court met distribution is the fit to a Poisson distribution to determine the hest value for the source intensity. In the shores of a strain-fact yearsite is polynomic trained as the strained as the strain strained as the strain strained method and the source intensity. In the shores of a strained are value in polynomic constrained as the strained as the strained

Next Up Previous Contents Next: OBSERVATION FEASIBILITY ESTIMATES Up: CALIBRATION Previous: Flux Calibration

OBSERVATION FEASIBILITY ESTIMATES

Using the calibration information presented in the previous section, we now discuss estimating the fasability of a variety of possible science observations using HUT. Quick classifiest of present objacli no-ionis ratios (SN) ratio of 10 per Å in a single 1100 observation for gas point source and for show the continuum flux or surface bydginess required to achieve a SN ratio of 10 per Å in a single 1100 observation for g point source and for spectrum. Sectors with flut he long its, for comparison we have a similar sectivity persons for a FUE discussion and the large sectors.



More detailed estimates can be made using the following procedures. For a continuum source, the number of detected counts per ~ 0.5 Å pixel can be estimated using the anticipated effective area curve presented in Figure 5-4 and the relation

$$N_{\lambda} = \frac{\lambda F_{\lambda}}{hc} A_{\lambda} \Delta t \Delta \lambda \text{ counts pixel}^{-1}$$
, (1)

where F_{λ} is negg cm⁻² g^{-1} , $\frac{1}{A}^{-1}$, A_{λ} is the effective area (from Figures 4-3, 4-4, or 4-7), Δt is the integration time (typically 1800 s for a single pointing), and $\Delta \lambda = 0.5136$ Å for first order, or 0.25688 Å for second order.

For an extended source, one must use the surface brightness for F_{λ} in erg cm⁻² s⁻¹ λ^{-1} f.xC59ec⁻² and the angular size $\Delta\Omega$ of either the slit or the source, whichever is smaller, as in

$$N_{\lambda} = \frac{\lambda F_{\lambda}}{hc} A_{\lambda} \Delta t \Delta \lambda \Delta \Omega \text{ counts pixel}^{-1}$$

(2)

The angular areas of the HUT slits are given in Table 5-1.

 \sim 2 Count rets for continuum sources must be low that 25 counts c² pixel² and less than 40 counts c³ pixel² at the peaks of isolated emission lines. The sources with mixe a necess of these values, the full appeare to the theoryeon must be stopped down. Choing one down gives a reduction of a factor of two. The 50 counts of pixel pixel to the stopped down. Choing one down gives a reduction of a factor of two. The 50 counts of pixel pixel to the stopped down. Choing one down gives a reduction of a factor of two. The 50 counts of pixel pixe

Aperture	Size	Resolution	$\Delta\Omega$	Backgrou	1d Rates
	(arcsec) (Å)		(arcsec ²)	(10 ⁻³ counts s ⁻¹ pix ⁻¹)	
			• •	Night	Day
1	12	4	113	0.4	1.0
2	32	12	804	0.8	4.5
3	32	12	804	0.4 ^b	0.4^{b}
5	19 imes 197	7	3743	2.3	20
6	10×56	4	560	0.6	3.2
7	20	7	314	0.5	2.0

Table 5-1: HUT Science	Aperture	Expected	Properties	for	Astro-	2
------------------------	----------	----------	------------	-----	--------	---

^aSingle numbers denote the diameters of circular apertures. Two numbers refer to rectangular apertures.

^bAluminum filter on aperture 3 blocks Lyα.

To evaluate the signal-to-noise ratio (S/N) for a specific observation, one must also take the background into account. The dark count due to charged particle events is quite low, but scattered light from geocoronal 1/2 f makes a significant contribution to the general background, particularly during orbital day or if large partners are colosen. For a continuum point source the S/N is given by

$$S/N = N_{\lambda} \sqrt{\frac{\Delta t \Delta n}{(N_{\lambda} + B_{\lambda})}},$$
 (3)

where B_{λ} is the background rate per pixel and Δn is the number of pixels. Table 5-1 also shows the anticipated background rates due to dark counts

plus scattered light in each of the HUT science apertures for both orbital day and orbital night. We assume a geocoronal Ly $\tilde{\Omega}$ intensity of 2 kR (1 Rayleigh = $10^6/4\pi$ photons cm⁻² s⁻¹ steradian⁻¹) during night, and 20 kR during day though the actual values will differ and also depend

on the shuttle orbital position and the pointing direction. These are conservative estimates based a flight near solar minimum using the models of Meier (1991).

While orbital night clearly offers advantages, about half the scheduled observations must take place during orbital day. To reserve the lower background of orbital night for the fainter targets, bright point source observations are normally done during the day.

> Figure 5-3: The HUT spectrum illustrates the espected airglew for an 1800 s observation through the 20'' circular aperture during orbital night on Astro-2. Ly Ω is off-scale at a peak of 3500 counts pix⁻¹.







Simulated HUT data for a wide variety of input source apectra can be generated with the HUT simulator hearin, which is a task in the hear package in 2012 The following instructions will enable a user to acquire and install a local writesion of the hear package. These instructions are not for a system-wide installation. Rather, the individual user obtains his/hear own copy of the programs and files via anonymous trap. Once installed, the package is not visible when starting are 2012 and by reping its name, het.

To install the TRAP package hut containing the hutsim tasks, take the following steps:

1.

Change to your IRAF directory (where login.el lives).

Enter ftp and connect to the HUT computer using one of these methods:

>ftp hut4.phs.jhu.edu OR

>ftp 128.220.26.36

3.

Enter the userid anonymous and your name for the password.

4.

Change to the hutmin directory, set the transfer mode to binary, use the got command to retrieve the hutmin tar file, and exit fip: fto' of hutmin

```
ftp> binary
ftp> get hutsim.tar
ftp> quit
```

Run IRAF on your machine:

5. kel 6.

Use the rtar task of the softools package to expand the tar file:

cl> softools

```
sok star -wef botsin tar
```

so> bre

Two new entries will appear:

READUE.e1 -A script file that performs the IRAF installation.

hut - The directory where the hut package lives.

8.

Use the page task to examine the README.cl file for further instructions:

cl> page README.cl

9

Once the hot package is installed, hotsis.tar may be removed. Detailed instructions for using hotsis can be obtained by printing the TRAF help file using the following procedure:

cl> help hut\$src/doc/hutsim.hlp file+ page- | lpr

(This special procedure is necessary since the help files for the hut package are not installed in the system-wide TRAF help database.)

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: MISSION PLANNING Up: No Title Previous: Photometric Corrections for Image

MISSION PLANNING

The process of planning a science mission on the space shuttle is a complicated one especially if "astronomy" is the science being pursued. The planning process has to include all the constraints intrinsic to the actual observations (e.g., visibilities of the objects from low-earth orbit, brightness of the process into to include an accommunity of the sum of the objects, possible relative to the day inght terminator of the orbit [or the sum of the sum of the sum of the sum of the constraints that arise due to the shuttle itself (e.g., nonellant available for maneuvers, maneuver rates, thermal constraints, crew cycles, availability of TDRS coverage for communications, etc.). Even though the three UV telescones are co-aligned, the science goals of each team are sufficiently different from one another that mechanisms are cells, it is insure that the resources are shared equitably between the teams. In addition, the actual science programs can cause additional constraints (e.g., ephemeris targets, moving targets, or objects that should only be observed in conjunction with another object, etc.).

Pre-mission planning involves planners from the science teams (including Guest Investigators), the Marshall Space Flight Center Mission Operations Technismo paramag inforces praintees informate decine cannot including characteristic international space right characteristic parameters of the space cannot be appropried as a space cannot observations (science plan) that best accomplishes the science goals of the science teams and their Guest Investigators. This involves selecting and

prioritizing potential targets for a given launch assumption (based on target visibilities and science priorities) and then actually building the proposed sequence of observations in detail. Subsequent to this, the MSFC planners take the science plan as an input to create the "attitude timeline"; orbiter maneuvers are designed to accomplish science pointing needs as well as to satisfy various Orbiter and Spacelab needs. In the mean time, the science team members do all of the background work necessary to ensure a proper instrument configuration for the observation. For HUT this includes selecting the inclusion and the second secon expected count rate for each object, and determining whether any special procedures are necessary, either for instrument safety or for special observational requirements (e.g., offsets, variable targets, etc.). When compiled and verified, this information is translated into a form understandable by the instrument and Snacelah computers and loaded onto the Mass Memory Unit (MMU) on the Shuttle

The following sections will describe many of these steps in more detail, concentrating on the details of observation planning that are specific to HUT observations. The reader is directed to the Mission Planning Handbook and Interface Requirements Document (MPHIRD) for more detailed information on other aspects of mission planning.

- Selecting Targets for a Given Launch Assumpt
 Detailed Observation Planning
 Sequence Database Files

 - · Coordinates and Roll Ans
 - Selecting HUT Guide Stars
 - Count Rates and Door States

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Selecting Targets for a Up: No Title Previous: OBSERVATION FEASIBILITY ESTIMATES

6/22/2000

Selecting Targets for a Given Launch Assumption

Visibility of targets from low each order is dependent on not only the launch time of year, but also on the specific orbital parameters assumed and writeware business of the specific orbital parameters and the specific orbital parameters are specific orbital parameters assumed and writeware the specific orbital parameters and the specific orbital parameters are specific orbital parameters assumed and writeware the Payment Parget Lin (PTL); core solvers of the specific orbital parameters are specific orbital parameters are orbital parameters and the specific orbital parameters are specific orbital parameters and the specific orbital parameters are parameters and the specific orbital parameters are specific orbital parameters are parameters and the specific orbital parameters are parameters are parameters and the specific orbital parameters are parameters are parameters and the specific orbital parameters are parameters are parameters and the specific orbital parameters are parameters are parameters and the specific orbital parameters are parameters and the specific orbital parameters are parameters are parameters are parameters are parameters and the specific orbital parameters are parameters are

When a launch date and time and a mexamed orbit are made available, the PTL can be called down to a list of targets with acceptable visibilities. Science team methors (ngain, including GT) pointizes that list and are projected observing into sto hose objects that are under consideration for observation. The finalized list is called a "Mission Target List", or MTL, and this file provides planners with the information necessary to plan a science timeline.

The problem of creating a "science plan" (SCIPLAN) book down to arranging the potential targets into a sequence of observations that are consistent with the target visibilities and all the other constraints arising from other considerations (modilong V35 themat and communications constraints, for instance), Stoffware has been developed to calculate these visibilities and to inserve dispets into the observation sequence, checking constraints and learning "one" constraints, i.e., constraint that one market the stoffware and the stoffware target target the stoffware target target

For Auto-2, we introd to modify the "SCIFLAS" process to include a concept called "back scheduling". The mission will be backen time intrograd ends back and the block scheduli backet, and the block scheduli backet. The block scheduli backet block scheduli backet backet backet backet backet. All blocks hack and the block scheduli backet backet backet backet backet. All blocks hack and the block scheduli backet backe

Since the round later, by fair for Amrs-2 allh for a night lateral, into 2.3⁶ inclusions circular othic, to first order, the night visibility of a pice target is what are world expected to be from a grand at a discontration of a model model. The new pice mass also be discontration of a model model with a strate world expected to a first order of the mode orbital displicit. The only displicit targets that are absolutely excluded are pice to any let $e^{-2\theta}$ be are working as also somehing exclusion. The grant is also should be excluded at the base of the model of the strate of the

White targets near the pole of the shuftle orbit can have searcy continuous visibility, these opportunities are mer since the orbital pole shifts are shown to avoid the start of the shift or and the shift or and the shift orbit orbit orbit orbit of the shift orbit orbi

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Detailed Observation Planning Up: MISSION PLANNING Previous: MISSION PLANNING

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Sequence Database Files Up: MISSION PLANNING Previous: Selecting Targets for a

Detailed Observation Planning

- Sequence Database Files
 Coordinates and Roll Angles
 Selecting HUT Guide Stars
 Count Rates and Door States

Next Up Previous Contents
Next: Coordinates and Roll Angles Up: Detailed Observation Planning Previous: Detailed Observation Planning

Sequence Database Files

For each potential obscrutino planned in the SCIPLAN flip, we crute a HUT Sequence Database flip. (Multiple-dostrutions of a target will have implip fields.) The fitter and SCII text in a structure of the stru

Science team members are assigned responsibility for a certain class or number of targets. This responsibility involves checking and verification of information, election of guide stars, series of the structured parameters, and calculation of orepeted count rates. "While "protections are set so that only the person responsible for that observation can edit the file. An exception is that information from MSFC planning files is inserted "wholeasel" by a person response to all the files.

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Coordinates and Roll Angles Up: Detailed Observation Planning Previous: Detailed Observation Planning

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Selecting HUT Guide Stars Up: Detailed Observation Planning Previous: Sequence Database Files

Coordinates and Roll Angles

It is important to have accurate conditates (and accurate relative positions of potential galles stars, if appropriate) for each target or observation. Object originates are commissing blacks in the PTL (in a gal public forware) to the MTL (in it, we common for indications) the locarcay of the coordinate and a reference for the coordinate are also provided. Separate entries in the sequence dathwase files track the coordinate is mostly black in the MTL (in it, where, refere are a multiple) the conditionate many are constant or a most observation. The process of docking, however, there are a multiple of reasons why coordinates may need to be updated at a later stage in the process. For instance, if the coordinate galled for the PTL was not year extra to 30°, a better coordinate is needed for the stards of extractionation of the process. The constante starged stards (in UT (in which as the process of docking). The extra the process of the stards of the process of provides and the process of the stard of the

Laewise, if any extraded targets require specific offl angles, say to place a rectangular HUT aperture along the major axis of an elliptical galaxy, hits encodes to be determined and respected to shot the orbital analysis engineers at MSC can find appropriate galaxes for the HPA, again, there are entries for setting at "oil respected" flag and desired roll angle as the MTL file, and the same information needs to get prospatied to the sequence database filestioned.

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Selecting HUT Guide Stars Up: Detailed Observation Planning Previous: Sequence Database Files

Next Up Previous Contents Next: Count Rates and Door Up: Detailed Observation Planning Previous: Coordinates and Roll Angles

Selecting HUT Guide Stars

With the general exception of bright stars (V=10), it will be desirable to select HUTT guide stars for most targets. For each guide star (po there can be selected), fiducial multively and prove the HUTT V canners at the expected positions. This will assue the polycodi expectial in its denipty the field and quickly centrely guide, correct object in the perturb. In central cases, where an object is no faint to be seen, this is the only way to assure the target is non-constrained by the second sec

Most of the lag work in obtaining information on potential guide stars for each object is accomplished by HIUT team members who obtain the information from the HIST Ouice's Start Canage (HISTOSC). While aborde positions from the HISTOSC are more than one has several arcsec, the relative positions (say target to surrounding potential guide stars) are typically much better (unb-arcsec). Likewise, magnitude information from the HISTOSC may only be good to ~0.5 mag. that for "instanding Fields are surrounding each target, its the output game in town.

Because the HUT TV camera, in mixed symmic range at each of ingain settings, guide stars should not span a range of more thm 2.5 magnitudes. In addition, to protect the TV camera, it must be set to a accoundable that beightest object in the field. This requirements induces that the target magnitude stereof in the sequence dashnee fife case has no more than 5 magnitudes infinite than the kinglest object in the TV field of view. We must be set to be more produce that the sequence dashnee fife case has no more than 5 magnitudes finiter than the kinglest object in the TV field of view. We must be set more produce the magnitude in a stereord on the set more than a magnitude finiter than the transmission.

The HUT TV field of view is roughly 9' × 12'. Based on analysis of the HSTGSC data for each object, information on potential guide stars within this

region will be entered into each HUT sequence database file. This includes magnitude and relative positional information, and a "flag", initially set to "no" in all cases, that indicates whether or not the guide star is to be used. The person responsible for each target is tasked with inspecting the field of each object and selecting up to three of the guide star or actual use during the observation.

Because the HUT TV camera contains small geometric distortions, it is best to select guide stars reasonably close to the trage (thet $>30^{6}$, had surrounding the trage (to a sopposed to all one osied of the field) whenever possible. However, forlaw function angle may make guide stars omitode 4.5⁴ radius manulable, one should shoose such stars with carino. Unifortunately, Mohler Natare does not always provide ideal situations, and one or two guide stars, or guide stars all one one side of the field for the Twin Reg. and stars at all.

Next Up Previous Contents

Next: Count Rates and Door Up: Detailed Observation Planning Previous: Coordinates and Roll Angles

Next Up Previous Conterts
Next: About this document ... Up: Detailed Observation Planning Previous: Selecting HUT Guide Stars

Count Rates and Door States

It is important to have some idea of the count rate expected from each traget, both for reference during the mission, and for instrument stratiget considerations. The program hot state, described earlier in this manual, provides a enchanism for simulating spectra of each object and estimating the count rate expected, including ariglow lines. (The plots from these simulations can also be placed in the Target Book used by the payload specialists to set up an observation and verify that all is proceeding nominally.)

Source whose predicted count rates exceed 5000 counts c^2 exceed safety limits for the detector, High count rates can also present doal time problems as detectored order in risk means. These durings can be handled in a number of varys, For excitated courses, schenice, an unaller apretent may resolve the problem. For point sources, however, one may have to choose something other than the full selecopes aperture. The flax may be instanted by a factor of two by choices are one theory of the main structure down and the forth of the selecope. If full the bright, the large partner down can the forther of the selectore full that the bright the large partner down can be doed, and one of two wall appender down can the forther down can be choiced. The full that and the data result from cone of these shares that and the data result from cone of these structures.

APPENDIX A -- LIST OF REFERENCE DOCUMENTS

"Far-Ultraviolet Astronomy on the Astro-1 Space Shuttle Mission," A. F. Davidsen, Science, 259, 327, (1993).

The Hopkins Ultraviolet Telescope: Collected Scientific Papers, Vol. I, ed. A. F. Davidsen, (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University) (January 1993).

"The Hopkins Ultraviolet Telescope: Performance and Calibration During the Astro-1 Mission," A. F. Davidsen et al., Ap. J., 392, 264, (1992).

HUT Dedicated Experiment Processor Software Requirements Document, Rev. E, J. R. Dettmer & B. Ballard, (Laurel: Johns Hopkins University Applied Physics Laboratory) (April 1990).

¹¹An Intensified Photo Diode Array Detector for Space Applications," K. S. Long, C. W. Bowers, P. D. Tennyson, and A. F. Davidsen, Advances in Electronics and Electron Physics, 64A, 239, (1985).

Mission Planning Handbook and Interface Requirements Document (MPHIRD), W. P. Blair et al., (Huntsville: Marshall Space Flight Center) (April 1993).

"Ultraviolet Spectroscopy and Remote Sensing of the Upper Atmosphere," R. R. Meier, Space Science Rev., 58, 1, (1991).

APPENDIX B -- LIST OF ACRONYMS

A/D	Analog-to-digital
A/G	Air-to-ground
AOS	Acquisition of signal
AST	ASTROS Star Tracker
ASTROS	Advanced Star/Target Reference Optical Senso
CCTV	Closed-circuit television
CsI	Cesium Iodide
DDU	Digital Display Unit
DEP	Dedicated Experiment Processor
EC	Experiment Computer
ECC	Environmental Control Cannister
ECAS	Experiment Computer Applications Software
ECOS	Experiment Computer Operating System
EM	Electronics Module
FHST	Fixed-head Star Tracker
FWHM	Full-width half-maximum
GI	Guest Investigator
GSE	Ground Support Equipment
HAC	HUT Activation
HDC	HUT Doors and Camera
HMH	HUT Mirrors and Heaters
HOP	HUT Operations
HRM	High-rate Multiplexer
HSP	HUT Spectrometer
HST	Hubble Space Telescope
HSTGSC	HST Guide Star Catalogue
HUT	Hopkins Ultraviolet Telescope
ID	Identification
IDIN	Identification Initial
IDOP	Identification Operational
IMC	Image Motion Compensation
IMCS	Image Motion Compensation System
IPS	Instrument Pointing System

IRAF	Interactive Reduction and Analysis Facility
IRS	Integrated Radiator System
ISM	Interstellar medium
IUE	International Ultraviolet Explorer
JPL	Jet Propulsion Laboratory
JSC	Johnson Spaceflight Center
LOS	Loss of signal
LOT	Lock on target
MCP	Microchannel plate
MMU	Mass Memory Unit
MPHIRD	Mission Planning Handbook and Integration Requiements Document
MS	Mission Specialist
MSFC	Marshall Spaceflight Center
MTL	Mission Target List
NIST	National Institute of Standards and Technology
OCR	Operation Change Request
OMIS	Operation Managment Information System
OSP	Optical Sensor Package
OSPCAL	Optical Sensor Package Calibration
PAP	Payload Activity Planner
PATSI	Problem analyst and trouble-shooting investigator
PI	Principal Investigator
POCC	Payload Operations Control Center
PP	Peripheral Processor
PS	Payload Specialist
PSF	Point spread function
PTL	Program Target List
RAM	Random Access Memory
RAU	Remote Acquisition Unit
RR	Replanning Request
S/N	Signal-to-noise ratio
S/W	Software
SCIPLAN	Science Plan
SIT	Silicon Integrating Target
SOPG	Science Operations Planning Group
SP	Spectrometer Processor
STS	Space Transportation System
SURF	Synchrotron Ultraviolet Radiation Facility
SWP	Short wavelength prime
SiC	Silicon carbide
TDRS	Tracking and Data Relay Satellite
TEGSE	Telemetry experiment ground support equipment
TM	Telescope Module
UIT	Ultraviolet Imaging Telescope
UV	Ultraviolet
WUPPE	Wisconsin Ultraviolet Photopolarimeter Experiment

Next] Up] Previous] Conterts] Next: About this document..., Up: Detailed Observation Planning Previous: Selecting HUT Guide Stars

Next Up Previous Contents
Up: No Title Previous: Count Rates and Door

About this document ...

This document was generated using the LaTeX217912 translator Version 97.1 (release) (July 13th, 1997)

Copyright © 1993, 1994, 1995, 1996, 1997, Nikos Drakos, Computer Based Learning Unit, University of Leeds.

The command line arguments were: latex2html hut_handbook.tex.

The translation was initiated by on 6/23/1999

...assumption Because of our experience with launch slips and near-launches on Astro-1, launch dates and times are referred to as ``launch assumptions" until such time as they actually occur.